 Approved          

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
July 2, 2014 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, July 2, 2014 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.          










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment – None at this time.   








       

    




      




2.0  Peter Morrissette Re: Taxes – Mr. Morrissette explained his family owns a property (camp w/o any updates) on Lower Bay Road and his mother's social security only increases by 1.5% a year, while the taxes increase by 7% every year for ten years. Mr. Morrissette stated the tax bill is $10,000 dollars a year and asked at what point do the taxes get caught up. Chair Ober replied she appreciates that Mr. Morrissette came in but the Selectmen are limited on what they can do and her taxes have doubled as well. Mr. Morrissette stated inflation is about 1.5% - 2% and the Town is running at five times that, the Town around us are not increasing by that much. Mr. Morrissette noted his home(s) in Gilmanton do not pay even close to the amount of taxes the camp is. Chair Ober noted she had looked back at her own tax bill and one third of the taxes is the Town's portion but what really needs to be looked at is the commercial areas, so businesses can be brought into Town. Selectman Van Tassel noted the biggest portion is the School's portion, which they have no control over but there are many other factors involved. Mr. Morrissette stated when he was a kid there was one Police Chief and two Officers, now there are six Officers with three cruisers. Mr. Morrissette asked when things get paid off, couldn't the Town wait to buy new. Selectman Van Tassel stated the Board has the most control over the operating budget and that has not been increased very much over the past ten years. There was a brief discussion regarding health care costs and renting of the property. Mr. Morrissette stated the increases are unsustainable and irresponsible. Mr. Morrissette asked if the Town has ever considered joining up with Tilton. Evelyn Auger replied Tilton & Franklin succeeded from Sanbornton in the 1800's and took all of the commercial with them. 










   

3.0  Linda Salatiello Re: Appointment to Historic District Commission –  Chair Ober made a motion to appoint Linda Salatiello as a member to the HDC for a three-year term. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Van Tassel swore-in Mrs. Salatiello. 





 







4.0  Committee Chairs Re: Recording Secretaries –  ZBA Chair Olmstead was present. Chair Ober stated some of the part-time positions have job descriptions or two different job descriptions and asked why are they not all the same. TA Veloski noted there is a letter from Jeff Jenkins because he could not attend tonight's meeting. Katy Wells replied the descriptions are in each of the Boards/Committees By-Laws or Rules of Procedure because they are statutory. Katy Wells provided the BOS with a brief explanation of the history of the different positions and stated there has always been two different pay rates, nothing has changed since September of 2006. Katy Wells stated the Zoning Secretary's title was changed to Zoning Administrative Assistant because more support has been required or desired. Katy Wells noted she does more work than those before her for the Budget Committee and the Conservation Commission but the duties are different for each of them. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to rescind the vote they took during their non-public session meeting of June 4, 2014 (item 10.2) regarding the 2006 decision. Chair Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Ms. Wells noted she has rescinded all of her previous resignations.     








5.0  Ralph Rathjen Re: Upper Bay Road –
 Mr. Rathjen asked where the Town is in its discussions with the State. TA Veloski replied the BOS are waiting for an engineering, to find out if anything is wrong. Mr. Rathjen provided the Board with pictures of the road from the Second Baptist Church to the stop light, of a washout. Mr. Rathjen noted the road looks twelve years old but is only two years old with a ten year bond. Mr. Rathjen stated the State has placed the burden of maintenance on the back of the Town and suggested the Town pay to have the road inspected by a third party to go forward with litigation because they do not have the Town's best interest at heart. Selectman Nickerson stated there is a lot of water in this Town and because the State funded the project, the Board didn't have the control you would think we did but more money could have been spent. Mr. Rathjen replied it costs the Town more money if it is not spent up front and the State needs to be taken to task or the Board is derelict in its duties. Selectman Nickerson noted the Town didn't know was that it could hire an inspector to make sure the pavement specifications were the right number. Mr. Rathjen stated if the State offers to fund Lower Bay Road he doesn't think the Town should go with them. Chair Ober replied if we don't then the State could turn it over to us without the 2/3rds funding.       


 









6.0  Craig Davis Re: Appointment to Zoning Board - Chair Ober made a motion to appoint Craig Davis to the ZBA as a member for a three-year term. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Van Tassel swore-in Mr. Davis. 














7.0  Budget Instructions – Chair Ober suggested that Department Heads / Boards / Committees deliver their proposed 2015/2016 budgets by August 15, 2014 for the BOS to review. Chair Ober recommended the BOS allow for a 1.5% increase in salaries, due to an increase in the health insurance deductibles. TA Veloski noted Bill Bald suggested a new total of $260K or $250K with a flexible spending account (FSA). Selectman Van Tassel asked TA Veloski to look into Cigna's School Care – Consumer Driven Insurance. Chair Ober noted employees can have varied plans, which is a first. Selectman Nickerson noted he sees substantial increase for the DPW in salt & sand, another guy, catch basin cleaning, mowing & material. The Board agreed on a 1.5% salary increase with requests for emergency items and one wish request separately.    












8.0  Department of Public Works Update – Director Bordeau - 
The BOS signed Personnel Action Forms for probationary increases for Adam Schaub and Keith Day. DPW Director Bordeau reported the under drain for Hunkins Pond Road project has been completed but they found pavement under the pavement near the Atherton's property. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to remove the pavement and replace it with gravel. Chair Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. DPW Director Bordeau noted the reclaiming of Hunkins Pond Road starts next week and the Board has the Permanent Drainage Easement for the School. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to sign and approve the drainage easement for the Sanbornton Central School. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to proceed with the installation of the culvert's slip lining. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. A brief discussion was held regarding whether to place a concrete slab or a container for the metal pile at the Transfer Station. TA Veloski was asked to contact the Church regarding the possibility of cost sharing the drainage repairs. DPW Director Bordeau reported the loader is being hauled for repair, roadside mowing will start soon and he is getting pricing for cleaning of the catch basins. 







      






9.0  Police Department Update – Chief Hankard – The BOS signed a PAF for the resignation of Steve Houten. Chief Hankard noted he would not looking to fill the part-time position, he picked the new cruiser today and the police truck should be ready soon. 








10.0  Recreation Update – Coordinator Lonergan – Coordinator Lonergan reported the Town Beach rafts are out, the E-COLI warning has been lifted and summer day camp is going very well. Coordinator Lonergan asked for permission to replace the second set of steps on the storage building at the Town Park. The BOS agreed this would be okay.  



  










11.0  Old Business 







  
     11.1 P.D. Truck – Lease paperwork – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to authorize Chair Ober to sign the lease paperwork. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.       

  

            11.2 Budget Committee's Meeting Schedule – The BOS reviewed.     
            11.3 Ads for LRPC Representative and Pay Matrix Study Committee Representative – TA Veloski provided the BOS with advertisements for both vacancies.  11.4 Town Park – Old files – AS Rollins asked permission to proceed with shredding of the Town's old documents and the BOS agreed this would be okay.  




     


  









12.0  New Business 
  






            12.1 Library Request for payment – Chair Ober made a motion to pay the Library their request of $120,411 dollars. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  








    12.2 Advance notice of Tex Deeding – The BOS took under advisement.  













13.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.     





 












14.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          14.1 6/18/14 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of June 18, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of June 18, 2014 with corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.                







            14.2 6/25/14 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of June 25, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of June 25, 2014 with corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












15.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   





    












16.0 Selectmen's Reports  






            16.1 Planning Board update – Chair Ober explained the PB discussed the property of Daniel Downes at their last meeting and whether it would be in the best interest of the Town to give the property to Franklin but we need to check what affect it would have on the tax base first. TA Veloski to follow up with AA Jutton.  





 





17.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:17 p.m. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




18.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 9, 2014 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m., to sign & authorize the payroll and accounts payable only. Wednesday, July 16, 2014 @ 4:30 p.m. will be the Board's next regular meeting.     













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

7/02/2014

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


